CAMBRIDGE SUB-REGIONAL HOUSING ENABLERS GROUP MEETING
15th February 2017 10 am at South Cambridgeshire District Council

Attendance: Frank Mastrandrea (Huntingdonshire DC) Chair

         Kim Langley (W Suffolk)


         Julie Salisbury (W Suffolk)


         Julian Adams (Cambridge CC)


         David Ousby (SCDC)


         Uzma Ali (SCDC)


         Olivia Manton (Peterborough, Fenland and ECDC)


         Marianne Upton (Sub Regional Home-Link Manager)
Apologies: Caroline Hannon, Sue Beecroft, Des Wain
1. Homelink Issues

Marianne Upton attended the meeting to discuss issues that enablers have been having in reporting from the new abritas system.  Enablers need to be able to retrieve information on numbers on the register to provide evidence of housing need and in the case of exception sites need to show there is a need for people with a local connection to that village.

Marianne explained that the problem may be with how the information is requested in the report.  If too much information is asked for in the columns and rows of the report the system cannot cope.  You will need to use the search field or exportable field to choose the information you want to extract.

Marianne explained she has created a report called ‘Rural Connection analysis’ which enablers should be able to use and filter to their region.

Another issue with the rural connection information is that there were issues in exporting the data from Locata to the new system. Information was provided in the free text box but this cannot be transported to Arbitas, therefore the information on local connection now available is only that which new applicants or existing applicants have updated since the move to the new system.  There is an option to send a message to all applicants asking them to update this information on their applications to ensure this is up to date but when the allocations teams were asked about this they said they wouldn’t be able to deal with the extra work this would create as there are other issues they are still dealing with.
There is the data from Locata that could manually be input into the new system but again this is a resources issue.

It was requested that some training is organised that can be specific to enablers.  Forest Heath has a larger ICT room which could be used for this.

2. Notes of last meeting
Vacant Building Credit was discussed at the last meeting and how this can be challenged.  There was also discussion around the 10 threshold and how this is also being challenged and the importance of providing sufficient evidence of affordable housing need.  Some LA’s have said there is a lot of work involved in providing the information for each scheme and planning colleagues are trying to strike a balance between weight to be given to the Ministerial Statement and how many rural units are potentially at risk in any given year. 
3. HCA issues/update

Des Wain was not in attendance so was unable to provide an update.  
Frank brought up the issue of the challenge of getting grant into schemes if a developer is raising viability. It is often the case that viability is raised at an early stage when an RP is not identified and when development commences much later, perhaps years after the issues is being considered. It is therefore difficult to secure grant at the time required to improve viability.

Frank said however that since HCA is now accepting bids for rented housing there may be opportunities in instances where developers are raising viability at a later stage (e.g after commencement) to secure grant via the CME process.   
4. Housing White Paper
Frank highlighted some issues in the white paper and these were discussed:
· Standardised approach to housing needs assessment; will this require revised approach to SHMA?
· Intention to legislate to ensure up to date Local Plans are in place

· Brownfield land, help for small/medium builders. Review of developer contributions and CIL. Shorten time for developers to implement consents (from 3 to 2 years)

· Still no clarity on the right to buy on exception sites and confirmation that Starter Homes can be included. Stronger support for affordable homes for local people.
· More support for rented housing, less emphasis on housing for sale, HCA funding for rented housing.

· The HCA is going through some re-structuring and to be re-launched as Homes England
· There is a new affordable housing product called Affordable Private rent with a 20% discount on market rents – possibly aimed at larger sites for build to rent schemes

· Extended list of affordable housing products which may require us to place added emphasis on SHMAs regarding priority needs. Starter Homes have been reviewed and less onerous than expected:  
 

· 10% of affordable homes will be required to be home ownership (including starter homes)

· Eligibility criteria is income under £80,000 with a 15 year re-payment clause

5. Devolution update
There have been discussions around a possible team being set up for Devolution to set the priorities and assess schemes for the first £20 million to include a team of negotiators.   It was agreed that clarity is required to minimise potential overlap of roles of the team and existing processes.  David Ousby and Julie Fletcher had been to Peterborough to meet with their viability team and find out how they function.
       6. AOB
- Concern was expressed regarding HCA communication below. Further information to be secured from bpha.
HCA Communication:

Please be aware that from 31 January 2017, only those grant recipients [providers] with Help to Buy: Shared Ownership schemes in contract within the Agency’s Affordable Homes Programmes (including the Shared Ownership and Affordable Homes Programme 2016 to 2021) can benefit from access to lists of scheme specific qualifying applicants.  

Providers with shared ownership schemes outside of the programme may not have access to qualifying lists of applicants.  For providers outside of the Agency’s programme Help to Buy Agents may be able to provide lists scheme specific qualifying applicants in return for an administration fee.  Providers of such schemes should contact the relevant Help to Buy Agent(s) to discuss costs and access to qualifying applicants.  

This approach to taking a more robust position on the control of data sharing has become necessary in the context of a significantly increased programme of shared ownership delivery, but also in recognition of the need to ensure that once applicants have been matched to schemes or who’ve purchased through the scheme, that they are no longer at risk of being contacted (sometimes on multiple occasions) by provider seeking to market their schemes.  

The Agency also wants to be sure that it’s Help to Buy Agent partners are being entirely consistency in their approach to sharing data as well as taking the necessary precautions to protect Help to Buy: Shared Ownership applicant data and discharging their Data Protection contractual obligations.  

Grant recipients who have any questions or any feedback should contact the Agency via the Help to Buy inbox helptobuy@hca.gsi.gov.uk. 
- A discussion took place as to whether there was to be a sub-regional response to the White Paper consultation or are if each  LA would provide their own.  David Ousby has started work on a response which he will circulate for feedback.

Date of next meeting TBC
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